
 
 
 
 
 
 

City Council Workshop Meeting – December 1, 2008 – 8:29 a.m. 
Mayor Barnett called the meeting to order and presided. 

ROLL CALL ......................................................................................................................ITEM 1 
Present: Council Members: 
Bill Barnett, Mayor Teresa Heitmann 
Penny Taylor, Vice Mayor Gary Price, II 
 John Sorey, III 
 Margaret Sulick 
 William Willkomm, III 
Also Present:  
William Moss, City Manager Dorothy Hirsch 
Robert Pritt, City Attorney Jim Boula 
Tara Norman, City Clerk Donna Colon 
Vicki Smith, Technical Writing Specialist Karen Thurner 
Roger Reinke, Assistant City Manager Charlene Casey 
Russell Adams, CRA Executive Director  
Michael Bauer, Natural Resources Manager  
George Archibald, Traffic Engineer Media: 
Ronald Wallace, Streets & Stormwater Director Jenna Buzzacco, Naples Daily News 
Ann Marie Ricardi, Finance Director  
Robert Middleton, Utilities Director Other interested citizens and visitors. 
 
SET AGENDA....................................................................................................................ITEM 2 

MOTION by Taylor to SET THE AGENDA continuing Item 13 (wind 
turbines); seconded by Price and unanimously carried, all members present and 
voting (Heitmann-yes, Price-yes, Sorey-yes, Sulick-yes, Taylor-yes, Willkomm-
yes, Barnett-yes). 

PUBLIC COMMENT........................................................................................................ITEM 3 
(8:32 a.m.)  None. 
..............................................................................................................................................ITEM 4 
RENAISSANCE VILLAGE PROPERTY APPRAISAL PROPOSALS – REVIEW COST 
TO DETERMINE THE APPRAISED VALUE OF THE RENAISSANCE VILLAGE 
PROPERTY.  City Manager William Moss reviewed the memorandum dated November 4 
prepared by Assistant City Manager Roger Reinke (Attachment 1), reporting the following 
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estimates to appraise the Renaissance Village property (formerly Grand Central Station located 
at US 41 and Goodlette-Frank Road): 

• Integra Realty Resources SWF - $9,000; 
• Real Estate Appraisal and Litigation, LLC - $10,700; and 
• Carroll & Carroll, Inc. - $7,500. 

 
Council Member Price recommended that no land purchases be considered at the present time 
due to economic conditions anticipated in the coming year; Council Members Heitmann and 
Sulick agreed.  Vice Mayor Taylor also concurred with Mr. Price, saying that comments from 
residents had not been favorable with regard to this acquisition.   
 
Council Member Sorey however expressed support for proceeding with the appraisal, noting that 
residents would decide via referendum whether to purchase the property.  Council Member 
Willkomm disagreed, citing numerous Naples Daily News articles as examples of what he 
termed a flawed process with regard to Collier County’s 2005 purchase of the Caribbean 
Gardens (Naples Zoo) property wherein the final cost had been $67.5-million rather than the 
$40-million figure proposed to voters in the referendum.  A vote should only go forward upon a 
final purchase price, not an appraised price, he concluded.  With regard to the Naples Zoo, Vice 
Mayor Taylor explained that the referendum had gone forward prior to a final agreed upon price 
but that the Naples Preserve property acquisition had gone to referendum with a firm price and 
none of the issues arose similar to the Zoo, she pointed out.  Mr. Sorey said that his 
understanding had nevertheless been that a contract, subject to the referendum price, would be 
agreed to prior to the election, concurring with Mr. Willkomm that the process followed by the 
County with regard to the Zoo had been unfortunate.  Council Member Heitmann indicated that 
while she viewed greenspace as important, current economics were not favorable to moving 
forward with this proposal at that time.   
 
Mayor Barnett expressed appreciation to Attorney John Passidomo, who had represented the 
property owner, for his contribution to the discussions and clarified that his intent had been to 
obtain appraisals and to move forward to a referendum only if found feasible with the City’s 
budget.  In response to Vice Mayor Taylor, City Clerk Tara Norman said she believed that ballot 
language with regard to a referendum in 2010 (City general election) would need to be drafted by 
August of 2009.  Vice Mayor Taylor suggested that the purchase be revisited later in the coming 
year should Council so desire. 

Consensus NOT to proceed with appraisals at this time (Barnett and Sorey 
dissenting). 

..............................................................................................................................................ITEM 5 
RESIDENTIAL RAIN GARDENS PROJECT – PRESENTATION AND DISCUSSION 
REGARDING THE CREATION OF RAIN GARDENS IN YARDS AS A MEANS TO 
IMPROVE WATER QUALITY OF STORMWATER RUNOFF (FROM ROOFS OF 
HOMES) WHILE ENHANCING LANDSCAPING.  (It is noted for the record that a printed 
copy of the electronic presentation regarding this item is contained in the file for this meeting in 
the City Clerk’s Office.)  Natural Resources Manager Michael Bauer explained that the use of 
rain gardens (a relatively small area of native perennial vegetation planted in a location that 
captures stormwater runoff) were another means of cleaning water prior to its entering Naples 
Bay from the City’s stormwater system.  By routing water from impervious surfaces through the 
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gardens, runoff is filtered naturally by the plants, he said, pointing out that staff had created two 
demonstration rain gardens, one located at the Community Services Building and one in front of 
City Hall.   
 
Dr. Bauer also provided a brief overview of the use of rain barrels, noting that as above ground 
water storage vessels they capture and store roof runoff for use between rains and could be used 
in conjunction with rain gardens, he said.  Furthermore, the barrels divert runoff from the City’s 
storm drainage system, thereby reducing pollutants entering local waters.  He also indicated that 
a workshop would be held at the Norris Community Center in February to provide information to 
the public as to the use and installation of rain barrels and gardens; the workshop would be a 
joint effort by the City, Collier County, Naples Botanical Garden, and the University of Florida.  
Dr. Bauer explained that an actual demonstration of the construction of a rain garden would be 
scheduled, with video made available for viewing on television.  In response to Council Member 
Sorey, Dr. Bauer confirmed that rain barrels were currently available through the County’s 
Agricultural Extension Agent, Mike Mallory, and that the barrels, as well as native plants, would 
be available for purchase at the aforementioned workshop.  Mr. Sorey noted that should public 
interest prove to be adequate, Big Cypress Basin Board would perhaps subsidize the cost of the 
barrels.   
 
In response to Vice Mayor Taylor, Dr. Bauer clarified that the native plants utilized in a rain 
garden are naturally drought tolerant as well as resistant to heavy rainfall.  Vice Mayor Taylor 
suggested that promotional information regarding the above workshop be aired on the City’s 
television channel, as well as photos of the City’s two existing rain gardens with the hope of 
piquing the public’s interest.  Council Member Heitmann noted that information should also be 
made available at the Farmer’s Market and a presentation made to the President’s Council.  
Additionally, she said that contact should be made with the City’s Building Department with the 
intent of encouraging the use of rain gardens by local landscape architects; Dr. Bauer agreed.  
Mayor Barnett said that he uses rain chains to channel water from gutters on his home into 
watering cans, which has proven to work well.  Dr. Bauer explained for Council Member Sulick 
that the optimum situation is to have more than one barrel to allow capture of excess water 
during a heavy rain event and that the rain gardens do work well on sloped ground such as in a 
swale.   
 
Council Member Willkomm said that the large pond along US 41 abutting Naples Community 
Hospital’s (NCH’s) parking garage appeared to be in need of maintenance and/or landscaping.  
Vice Mayor Taylor reported that budgetary restraints had prohibited such improvements, but Dr. 
Bauer pointed out that plantings could actually be placed rather inexpensively.  Absent local 
legislation requiring plants in and around private water bodies, Dr. Bauer said, the City had no 
control of the upkeep of that pond; however, emergent vegetation would further lessen pollutants 
entering Naples Bay from the stormwater system.   
..............................................................................................................................................ITEM 6 
CONSTRUCTION SCHEDULE / TIMELINE FOR THE NEW PARKING GARAGE – 
SUMMARY OF CONSTRUCTION SCHEDULE FOR THE NEW PARKING GARAGE 
LOCATED ON EIGHTH STREET AND SIXTH AVENUE SOUTH AND ANTICIPATED 
COMPLETION DATE.  Ron Wallace, Streets & Stormwater Director, provided a brief update 
regarding the construction schedule of the City’s parking garage (located at Sixth Avenue and 
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Eighth Street South), noting the initial two-month delay due to nesting Cooper’s Hawks.  He 
then reviewed the following: 

• July – August / Site work and pile installation; 
• August – September / construction of foundations; 
• October 10 / precast installation began; 
• November 21 / precast installation completed; 
• Three-week projected work schedule (Attachment 2); 
• Future activities (Attachment 3); 
• Completion schedule (Attachment 4), noting that since provision of the information under 

discussion, substantial completion (operational as intended) had been revised from 
January 22 to January 29; and 

• Final completion scheduled for February 18. 
 
Council Member Sulick commended all involved in the project, asking when the latticework 
would be installed.  Mr. Wallace explained that this process would begin within the week.  In 
response to Mrs. Sulick, City Manager William Moss explained that a temporary Certificate of 
Occupation (CO) could be granted for the garage since the necessary public artwork would not 
be installed by the above referenced dates.  With reference to the Naples National Art Show, Mr. 
Wallace assured Vice Mayor Taylor that parking would be available in the facility by that date.   
..............................................................................................................................................ITEM 7 
DOWNTOWN DIRECTIONAL SIGNAGE REPORT – STUDY OF EXISTING 
SIGNAGE DIRECTING MOTORISTS TO FIFTH AVENUE SOUTH, THIRD STREET 
SOUTH, AND NEARBY PUBLIC FACILITIES.  RECOMMENDATION FOR 
IMPROVED DIRECTIONAL SIGNAGE.  George Archibald, Traffic Engineer, summarized 
his memorandum dated November 4 (Attachment 5) as well as reviewing his evaluation of the 
City’s signage inventory and recommendations thereof dated November 2008 (see Attachment 
5).  He noted that the goals of the documentation had been: 

• To provide signage to destinations such as the City Dock, Fishing Pier, historic areas, 
beaches, Naples Landing and the Third Street South and Fifth Avenue South business 
districts; 

• Minimize the number of signs; and 
• Direct traffic onto collector streets such as Eighth, Ninth, and Tenth Streets South, Fifth 

Avenue South and Broad Avenue. 
The recommendations (see Attachment 5) propose that 10 of the existing 15 signs (which 
provide direction from US 41 to various destinations) be maintained, amending the language of 
the other 5 signs to reflect directions to the above noted destinations, as well as adding 3 new 
signs with directions to the City’s two parking garages, the City Dock and the Fishing Pier.  He 
also noted the inclusion of a provision regarding future wayfinding signage along US 41, 
although Florida Department of Transportation (FDOT) permitting would be required.  (It is 
noted for the record that examples of wayfinding signage is contained in Attachment 5, Page 8, 
as well as possible locations, Page 9.)  In response to Council Member Sulick, Mr. Archibald 
explained that the US 41 directional signage depiction (see Attachment 5, Page 10), contained 
possible changes to existing overhead signage, a project being pursued with the State currently.  
Furthermore, he explained that the 5 signs scheduled for amended language as aforementioned, 
would be altered to render their look as more in keeping with the character of their surroundings, 
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such as along Third Street and Fifth Avenue South.  Mr. Archibald also confirmed for Mrs. 
Sulick that wooden borders could be placed around this signage.  In response to Council Member 
Heitmann, Mr. Archibald explained that southbound signage on US 41 is limited to historic and 
downtown language, therefore the City’s interest in the above referenced wayfinding signage 
program, which would allow actual destinations to be indicated.  Vice Mayor Taylor suggested 
that Council Members currently seated on the Metropolitan Planning Organization (MPO) 
support the wayfinding signage program. 
 
In response to Council Member Sulick, Mr. Archibald said that staff would review the large blue 
parking signage placed by FDOT, especially the one located at Eighth Street and Fifth Avenue 
South with the intent of either lowering the sign, relocating it and/or replacing it with a smaller 
version.  Council Member Price contended that the City suffered from sign pollution, especially 
along US 41; he therefore requested research to ascertain those which are mandated; if they are 
not required, they should be removed, he stated.  Mayor Barnett noted that a past Council had 
come to this same conclusion and the removal of non-mandatory signage had been acted upon.  
Mr. Price also suggested that signage more in character with the ambience of the City be utilized 
when possible.  Vice Mayor Taylor suggested that signage should be placed whenever possible 
upon mast arms, but Mrs. Sulick cautioned that this presented a traffic hazard, in her opinion, 
should too many signs be permitted.  Mr. Archibald indicated his agreement with the use of the 
mast arms and pointed out that the wayfinding program also allows the use of a logo on signage.  
Council Member Sorey noted that the marking of Fifth Avenue South should be pursued much 
the same as Third Street South, suggesting differing colors of striping on the roadways.  Mr. 
Archibald stated that while specific striping colors are mandatory, directional markings had not 
been addressed in the State regulations, adding that he would research this option.   

Consensus that staff provide examples of signage more in character with the 
ambience of the City, i.e. wooden border or ornate metal, as well as branding of 
areas such as Fifth Avenue South, Historic District, etc.   

..............................................................................................................................................ITEM 8 
15-YEAR CAPITAL PLAN FINANCING – FIFTH AVENUE SOUTH LIGHTING 
PROJECT – PROJECTED CRA REVENUES, EXPENDITURES, AND CAPITAL 
PROJECTS FOR THE NEXT 15 YEARS.  PROPOSED ACCELERATION OF THE 
PLANNED FIFTH AVENUE SOUTH STREETLIGHT PROJECT.  Finance Director Ann 
Marie Ricardi reviewed her memorandum dated November 14 (Attachment 6), explaining that a 
$50.241-million, 15-year capital improvement plan had been created due to the following: the 
recent financing of the new parking garage (Eighth Street and Sixth Avenue South); the approval 
of the report by the Iler Group, which identified a $21.2-million capital plan for the Community 
Redevelopment Agency (CRA); and the City’s current 5-year capital improvement plan of 
$29.041-million.  (See the 15-year sustainability report of the CRA (Attachment 7).)  (It is noted 
for the record that a printed copy of the electronic presentation made in conjunction with this 
item is contained in the file for this meeting in the City Clerk’s Office and pertinent slides 
attached hereto as Attachment 8.)   
 
The CRA is scheduled to disband in 2024, Ms. Ricardi said, providing 16 years of funding 
sources for major projects, but also requiring the City to ensure that projects planned over that 
same 16 years are fundable, sustainable and desirable.  She then review the following: 
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• Gross CRA funds available (see Attachment 8, Page 1), assuming a 4% growth in ad 
valorem taxes (TIF / Tax Incremental Funding) and investment income, $66-million in 
revenue is projected to be earned through 2024 and utilized for debt service, operational 
costs, and capital improvements (noted was the FY08-09 entry regarding investments of 
$159,000, $95,000 of which is to be realized from a grant); 

• CRA funds committed amount to $16.5-million in debt for the life of the CRA (see 
Attachment 8, Page 2) and $30.8-million in operational costs (see Attachment 8, Page 3); 

• Net funds available for capital amount to $18.9-million (see Attachment 8, Page 4); 
• CRA capital plan totals $50.241-million as referenced above (see Attachment 8, Page 5 

and 6); and 
• Other funding sources (see Attachment 8, Page 7, 8 and 9). 

 
Ms. Ricardi indicated that the list of proposed capital projects (see Attachment 8, Page 5) is 
expected to create a shortfall of $31,256,963 (see Attachment 8, Page 7), although several 
projects would not require completion by the 2024 sunset of the redevelopment district.  These 
are as follows: Park Street project; “D” Downtown package/structure and land; Fifth Avenue 
South parking facility; special features gateways; special features cultural plaza; Sixth Avenue 
South promenade; and waterfront connection.  Council Member Price commended staff for the 
timely presentation and noting the aforementioned deficit, recommended that Council review and 
prioritize the projects, possibly eliminating some.  The operating cost must also be reviewed, he 
said, explaining that he believed that the projected 4% growth in revenue may be unrealistic over 
the next few years due to the present economy; however, this could approximate the actual return 
with respect to a 16-year projection.  Of the projected $18.9-million in funding available for 
capital projects, Mr. Price indicated that he believed $5- to $6-million should be placed in 
reserve because of revenue downturns which should be expected at least in the coming year or 
two, as well as other unforeseen expenses.  He also expressed concern with the expectation of 
utilizing the parking trust funds as a source of revenue, predicting that 330 parking spaces within 
the new parking facility (located at Eighth Street and Sixth Avenue South) will not be sold at the 
current asking price of $28,900, nor will 364 on-street parking spaces be sold at $3,000 to $6,000 
per space; realistic figures must be garnered with current economics factored into the final 
equation for these spaces, he said.  The time had come for responsible fiscal decisions, he 
cautioned.  Council Member Sulick said that she strongly agreed with all comments.  Vice 
Mayor Taylor stated that while she agreed with Council Member Price’s evaluation, she did not 
wish to eliminate any projects, but rather prioritization must be undertaken.  Council Member 
Sorey also concurred with Mr. Price but added that as the economy recovers the demand for the 
aforementioned parking spaces should also resume, as well as alter priorities.  Mr. Sorey also 
stated that the sustainability document, as well as discussions regarding same, should be viewed 
as a visioning tool with additional evaluation of the report on an annual basis during the City 
budget review. 
 
Agreeing with Council Member Price, Mayor Barnett noted the need for a detailed workshop 
discussion of this item; Council agreed and various Members proffered the questions/comments 
reflected below in preparation of the aforementioned workshop: 

• Details of how the Public Art Fund could underwrite specific projects (Heitmann and 
Sorey); 
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• Whether all projects listed had been previously approved and if so, provide details of 
projects, especially the pedestrian overpass at Four Corners (US 41 and Fifth Avenue 
South intersection) (Heitmann); 

• Grant opportunities for the CRA area (Heitmann); 
• Possibility of outright donations (Heitmann); 
• Overview of TIF growth rate for the past 15 years (Sulick); and 
• Supporting information for a Fifth Avenue South parking facility (Sulick). 
 

Ms. Ricardi explained that while several decisions must be made by Council, including review of 
the above discussed capital projects list, funding, and possible phasing of the Fifth Avenue South 
lighting project, one of the most important would be the use of future receipts from the Parking 
Trust Fund (see Attachment 7, Page 4, Paragraph 4) from the sale of spaces in the new parking 
facility above referenced.  The CRA’s current budget included a projected $300,000 of revenue 
from this source, she added.   
 
In response to Vice Mayor Taylor, CRA Executive Director Russell Adams confirmed that the 
payment in lieu of parking program (PILOP) is available in the 41-10 District (“D” Downtown / 
Heart of Naples), noting that he had been reviewing the current amount of payment required but 
cautioned that the new parking facility spaces would be available only to the Fifth Avenue South 
Special Overlay District.  Furthermore, he added, the proposed Fifth Avenue South parking 
garage, would only be constructed should the demand necessitate it.  Council Member Sulick 
questioned the restriction of the new parking garage usage and noted that it had been her 
understanding that the sale of spaces within the new parking facility would be used to lessen the 
debt incurred in its construction.  She also reminded Ms. Ricardi that once the Strand decision 
(Strand v Escambia County regarding the use of ad valorem taxes without benefit of a 
referendum) had been overturned, the interlocal agreement between the CRA and the City was to 
have been amended to reflect that the CRA would indeed be responsible for repaying the City for 
payment of this debt; Ms. Ricardi acknowledged this and said that it would be addressed in the 
near future.   
 
Responding to the above comments, Council Member Price questioned whether the PILOP 
monies could be utilized for repayment of the new parking garage debt and reiterated his concern 
with the City’s economic status.  The situation is serious and must be addressed by prioritizing 
and eliminating items on the CRA capital projects list (see Attachment 8, Page 5), he said, 
thanking staff again for its efforts in bringing these issues forward for discussion.   
 
Council Member Heitmann who voiced concerns regarding the manner in which landscape 
replacement would be handled in conjunction with the Fifth Avenue South lighting plan.  City 
Manager William Moss confirmed that the cost reflected on the project listing included 
necessary replacement but not any additional plantings beyond what currently exists; Council 
would have to approve any additional landscaping, he stressed.  Mrs. Heitmann also expressed 
concern that this lighting had been scheduled for replacement when this type of work had been 
accomplished ten years prior and the majority of the CRA area had not received the same 
treatment.  Council Member Sulick explained that it had been her understanding that the 
electrical infrastructure installed previously had been at the request of the Fifth Avenue South 
merchants, who at that time wanted only muted, subtle illumination along the street.  This has 
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changed, Mrs. Sulick said, especially on the west end of Fifth Avenue where it remains darker 
due to the lack of redevelopment and lack of available ambient lighting because businesses are 
not generally open during the evening in this area.  Mr. Adams explained that the proposed plan 
focuses the lighting onto the pavement and sidewalks and produces less glare, but Mrs. Heitmann 
questioned the need for additional electrical outlets to accommodate street fairs, inquiring as to 
whether Council desired these fairs to remain open after dark.  Council Member Price cautioned 
against the use of an inter-fund loan for the lighting project due to the lack of free cash flow, 
which should be an indicator as to the condition of the budget; Council Member Sorey agreed, at 
least on a short term basis.   
 
Council Member Sorey concluded that the Fifth Avenue South lighting project should proceed 
on a pay-as-you-go basis and agreed with the above comments that the Parking Trust Fund had 
been earmarked to repay the new parking garage debt; Council agreed although no consensus 
was forthcoming due to looking toward additional discussion of this item on December 15.   
 
In response to Vice Mayor Taylor, Mr. Adams agreed to contact the Downtown Naples 
Association (DNA) and request that they reiterate their support of the Fifth Avenue South 
lighting project and well as make them aware of the upcoming workshop discussion of the CRA 
capital projects.  

Direction that detailed CRA budget review be placed on December 15 workshop 
agenda at 1:30 p.m. 

Recess:  10:36 a.m. to 10:51 a.m.  It is noted for the record that the same Council Members 
were present when the meeting reconvened. 
............................................................................................................................................ITEM 10 
HORSE-DRAWN CARRIAGE FRANCHISES – THE CITY CODE ALLOWS FOR 
FRANCHISE AGREEMENTS ALTHOUGH LIMITED TO A MAXIMUM OF FIVE 
HORSE-DRAWN CARRIAGES OPERATING AT ANY ONE TIME.  THERE ARE 
CURRENTLY TWO AGREEMENTS (WITH A TOTAL OF FIVE CARRIAGES IN USE) 
AND A THIRD COMPANY HAS REQUESTED AN AGREEMENT.  DISCUSSION AS 
TO WHETHER HORSE DRAWN CARRIAGE FRANCHISES SHOULD BE 
CONTINUED AND WHETHER ANOTHER AGREEMENT SHOULD BE GRANTED.  
City Manager William Moss reviewed his memorandum dated November 20 (Attachment 9) and 
explained that staff sought direction as to whether Council wished to continue the practice of 
issuing horse-drawn carriage franchises and, if so, whether it would consider the issuance of an 
additional franchise for one carriage; currently the maximum of five carriages operate within the 
City, he clarified.   
Public Comment:  (10:52 a.m.)  Donna Colon, 3935 24th Avenue SE, urged that Council 
continue the custom of horse-drawn carriages and explained that as owner of Water’s Edge 
Ranch, she would appreciate consideration of an additional franchise thereby enabling her to 
operate her carriage within the City limits, although not necessarily in the downtown area.  
Karen Thurner, 5191 Coral Wood Drive, noted that she owns three of the carriages operating 
in the City and that she supported the policy as it currently exists; if an additional carriage were 
allowed, too much congestion would be created, especially during season, she said.  Mayor 
Barnett agreed, saying that no complaints had been received recently and that the current 
operators maintain a proper balance.  Council Member Willkomm stated that he did not wish to 
support monopolies and that the carriages should not be limited.  Council Member Heitmann 
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agreed that while open to discussion on additional carriages, she supported Mayor Barnett’s 
comments.  Charlene Casey, owner of Charlene’s Classic Carriages, explained in response to 
Mrs. Heitmann that she had been parking her carriage in from of Vergina’s to load and unload 
patrons to Fifth Avenue South, that this had proven to be the safest area for such actions.   
 
Council Member Sulick agreed with Mayor Barnett’s comments in that additional congestion 
should be avoided, therefore she did not support another carriage. Noting Ms. Casey’s request 
for signage, Mrs. Sulick pointed out that per the Code of Ordinances, this should be denied; Ms. 
Casey agreed.  Referencing Ms. Colon’s above comments regarding operation in the Venetian 
Village area, Council Member Willkomm questioned whether Council would consider this as an 
option.  Mrs. Sulick indicated that that area was in fact private property and that an application 
could be submitted for further consideration of the proposal; Council agreed. 

Consensus to retain current policy allowing horse-drawn carriage franchises 
and a total of five horse-drawn carriages operating in the City at any one time. 

..............................................................................................................................................ITEM 9 
SINGLE-STREAM RECYCLING – CURRENTLY, RESIDENTIAL CUSTOMERS 
PLACE RECYCLED MATERIAL IN A BIN AND PLACE IT AT THE CURB.  
RECYCLED MATERIAL IS SEPARATED AT THE CURB BY SOLID WASTE CREWS 
AND THEN TRANSPORTED TO LEE COUNTY FOR DISPOSAL.  WASTE 
MANAGEMENT INC. HAS AGREED TO ACCEPT CO-MINGLED RECYCLED 
MATERIAL AT NO COST TO THE CITY.  THIS WILL ALLOW CONVERSION 
FROM CARRY-OUT BINS TO 65-GALLON ROLLOUT CARTS IF DESIRED BY CITY 
COUNCIL AND THE COMMUNITY.  City Manager William Moss reviewed his 
memorandum dated November 21 (Attachment 10), explaining that Council’s approval to 
formalize the agreement discussed therein had been needed, as well as the purchase of the 65-
gallon rollout recycle materials carts.  Utilities Director Robert Middleton noted impending State 
legislation regarding a 75% recycling materials goal (Attachment 11) and that the agreement 
under discussion would aid the City in meeting this goal under the economic restraints it is 
currently facing.  In response to Council Member Heitmann, Mr. Middleton confirmed that while 
the City’s recycling trucks do have three years of use remaining, they are capable of handling the 
aforementioned 65-gallon carts.  Mrs. Heitmann questioned the actual need for the larger bins 
due to the fact that her observation had been that residents did not recycle large quantities of 
materials.  Mr. Moss said that the convenience of the larger carts had been proven to increase the 
amount of recyclables, both by the County and a trial by the City the prior year, and confirmed 
for Council Member Price that a choice could be given to residents who wished to continue the 
use of the smaller bins for the coming three years.   
 
Mr. Middleton explained that a six month transition period would be needed should Council 
decide to proceed with the proposal for its 6,200 single-family residential customers, noting that 
multi-family customers provide their own service.  Council Member Sorey suggested that a 
survey be undertaken to ascertain the number of residents who wish to utilize the carts and 
supported the concept of working with Collier County and Waste Management.   
 
In response to concerns raised by Council Member Heitmann, Mr. Moss explained that no 
contract was being negotiated as yet, that his recommendation had been that the City approach 
the County with regard to amending its contract with Waste Management to include residential 
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recyclable collection service in the City.  Collier County’s current contract expires in 2013, he 
pointed out, and should the County not agree with the amendment, then the City would deal with 
Waste Management directly.  Noting Council’s concern that Waste Management would 
eventually levy a charge to the City for such service, Mr. Moss reiterated that direction was 
needed to allow staff to move forward with the County and/or Waste Management and that this 
concern could then be addressed.  An agreement would be in place with one of the entities, he 
asserted for Council Member Sulick, prior to the purchase of the carts and a plan for phased 
implementation of the program.  Mayor Barnett stated that he supported the proposal and 
believed that it would increase the amount of recycling in the City.  Council Member Price 
indicated that should the cart program prove successful over a two-year period with residents 
being offered the interim choice of bins or carts, then the use of the carts could become 
mandatory.  Mr. Moss cautioned that a choice of containers however would not result in the 
increase of recycling that would be realized through exclusive cart use, but reiterated that an 
agreement could be negotiated and brought before Council for a decision at that time; Council 
concurred. 

Consensus for staff to continue to negotiate contract and provide information 
for further consideration. 

............................................................................................................................................ITEM 11 
USES FOR FORMER FUN TIME EARLY CHILDHOOD ACADEMY PROPERTY – 
THE ACADEMY WILL SOON OPEN A NEW FACILITY.  THE EXISTING FACILITY 
IS LOCATED AT 1010 FIFTH AVENUE NORTH.  CITY COUNCIL DISCUSSION AS 
TO THE FUTURE USE OF THE VACATED PROPERTY.  PROPOSED IS 
CONVERSION TO A PASSIVE PARK.  City Manager William Moss explained that the Fun 
Time Early Childhood Academy currently resides on City-owned property located on the 
southeast corner of Fifth Avenue and Tenth Street North, but would be moving its operation 
sometime in December to its new location.  Fun Time acquired funding to remove structures and 
return the vacated site to sod and City staff had prepared a Community Development Block 
Grant (CDBG) application for submittal with the intent of improving the vacated site to 
greenspace, which would be a passive park including trees, landscaping and benches.  The 
application would be brought forward to Council for consideration at that week’s regular 
meeting, he said, however cautioning that if the CDBG funding were accepted, the site would be 
required to remain as greenspace for the five-year duration of the grant agreement.   
 
Council Member Sorey recommended that staff research the cost of an irrigation system for the 
site to maintain the above referenced sod and that he supported the passive park concept.  In 
response to Council Member Price, Mr. Moss stated that $100,000 would be sought in the grant, 
but Mr. Price questioned the advisability of making the five-year commitment.  Mayor Barnett 
said that he believed with the current economy, no foreseeable need for development of the site 
would occur within the five-year period.  Mr. Price suggested that should a need arise for the 
property, such as a charter school, the $100,000 could be repaid and the site utilized for that 
purpose.   
 
In response to Vice Mayor Taylor, Mr. Moss stated that the site is serviced by a septic tank 
system and that he believed that the structures’ collapse would be addressed by Fun Time, 
although he would confirm this with its representatives.  He also explained for Council Member 
Sulick that while the nearby neighborhoods had not been contacted with regard to their desires 
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for the use of the property, staff’s concern had been that it remain a vacant lot and therefore the 
grant under discussion. 

Consensus to support proceeding with Community Development Block Grant 
(CDBG) application to improve the site as green space. 

............................................................................................................................................ITEM 12 
CITY COUNCIL REPRESENTATION ON COMMITTEES - GENERAL DISCUSSION 
AS TO THE ROLES AND RESPONSIBILITIES OF CITY COUNCIL MEMBERS WHO 
ALSO SERVE ON THE BOARDS OF COUNTY, REGIONAL, AND STATE AGENCIES.  
Vice Mayor Taylor, who had requested this discussion, explained that her concern had been due 
to the fact that, as elected officials who serve on other boards and committees, a policy should be 
established as to a Member’s responsibility as a representative of City Council.  Mayor Barnett 
pointed out that the responsibility would be dependent upon a board or committee’s function and 
whether Council’s input was deemed necessary for issues which might arise, citing his service on 
the Naples airport noise committee during which he brought before Council issues which, at his 
determination, he felt that Council direction had been needed.  Council Member Willkomm 
agreed, stating that it is the responsibility of each individual Council Member to make the best 
decision possible at any given time on a case-by case basis, citing an instance when Council 
Member Price, a member of the Metropolitan Planning Organization (MPO) at the time, had 
sought Council’s opinion of an issue, although subsequent information had made it necessary for 
him to alter the direction provided to him by Council.  Mr. Price had then provided Council with 
the particulars of his amended decision to allow it the opportunity to question his action, Mr. 
Willkomm added, noting that this practice is followed by all Council Members making no formal 
policy needed beyond trust in one another. 
 
Council Member Sorey noted his appointment to the Big Cypress Basin Board had been made by 
the Governor and not City Council, but that he continued to keep Council abreast of issues and 
decisions, especially with regard to its funding of projects within the City.  Vice Mayor Taylor 
took issue with this practice explaining that she believed he should act at the direction of 
Council; Mayor Barnett disagreed, indicating that he supported the pursuit of funding when it is 
available from any source.  Council Member Sulick said that while she fundamentally agreed 
with Vice Mayor Taylor, she also cautioned that flexibility must be maintained to allow action 
when unexpected circumstances arise, such as Basin funding earmarked for the Hole-In-The-
Wall project, should Council decide to go forward with it.  Mr. Sorey further explained that 
monies allocated by the Basin for City projects still must be formally accepted by Council, and 
that he works closely with City Manager William Moss and staff to ascertain the City’s needs.  
He reiterated that he is not a representative of Council but endeavors to keep Council abreast of 
ongoing Big Cypress Basin Board issues.  In response to Council Member Heitmann, Mr. Sorey 
further explained the Basin’s grant process and stressed that Council did have final acceptance 
approval.   
 
During additional discussion of the above referenced Hole-In-The-Wall project, City Manager 
William Moss indicated that should the project prove to be advantageous to the City, especially 
with regard to much needed water quality credits, then staff would come forward at that time to 
recommend proceeding, and confirmed that Council Member Sorey did indeed confer with staff 
as to which projects were in need of Basin funding.  In response to Council Member Price, Mr. 
Sorey confirmed that the Basin grants are 50/50 matching and that with regard to Hole-In-The-
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Wall project, $1.5-million had been earmarked by the Basin should Council decide to move 
forward.  Furthermore, Mr. Sorey pointed out that as a Council Member, he had not reached a 
decision as to whether to approve the acceptance of this grant money, that additional 
information, such as the number of water quality credits, must be known prior to that decision-
making.  Mr. Price said that he supported the present process as indicated by Mr. Sorey and that 
all Council Members should do their utmost to maintain contact with staff and keep Council 
abreast of actions on other boards and committees.   
 
Vice Mayor Taylor reiterated her concern that Council Member Sorey influenced funding of 
certain City projects to a great extent and that she believed that Clarence Tears, Director of the 
Big Cypress Basin, should come before Council with information on any available grants and 
allow Council to make a decision as to which opportunities it is interested in pursuing, at least 
yearly prior to the budget cycle.  Mr. Sorey pointed out that the current process had proven to be 
adequate and non-controversial until the Hole-In-The-Wall placeholder issue became apparent; 
Council retains final decision-making with regard to which grant applications to be submitted 
and therefore no formal policy is needed, he concluded.  Common sense and good judgment 
outweigh a formal policy in this instance, he said; Council Member Sulick agreed.   
 
Following further discussion of developing the above referenced policy the consensuses below 
were forthcoming.  Council Member Heitmann noted that while voting against a formal policy 
she would prefer a review of any future grant generated placeholders which affect the City’s 
budget.  Council commended Vice Mayor Taylor for bringing forward this item for discussion. 

Consensus that no policy be established (6-1 / Taylor dissenting). 
 
Consensus that Big Cypress Basin Director Clarence Tears be invited to discuss 
upcoming grant opportunities. 

(Continued – see Item 2 above).......................................................................................ITEM 13 
WIND TURBINES – GENERAL DISCUSSION REGARDING THE USE OF WIND 
TURBINES ON RESIDENTIAL AND COMMERCIAL PROPERTIES.  (It is noted for the 
record that this item was continued to a later date at the request of Council Member Price to 
allow a more detailed presentation which reflects his concept of alternative power sources.) 
............................................................................................................................................ITEM 14 
GRANTS – GENERAL DISCUSSION REGARDING APPLICATION FOR AND 
RECEIPT OF GRANTS FROM OTHER AGENCIES.  City Manager William Moss 
explained that this item had been prompted by prior Council discussion and also requested that 
continuation of the Grants Coordinator position for the remainder of the fiscal year be 
considered.  Vice Mayor Taylor, referencing a memorandum from Assistant City Manager Roger 
Reinke dated November 24 (Attachment 12), commended the suggestion that current Grants 
Coordinator Greg Givens be retained due to his performance over the past few months in 
obtaining $447,760 in grant funding.  In response to Council Member Heitmann, Mr. Moss 
added that Mr. Givens had agreed to work instead of accepting severance pay and during that 12- 
week period, his productivity had significantly increased as noted above.  Mr. Givens had also 
agreed to continue in the position at half his prior salary with possible bonuses should they be 
merited.   

Consensus for City Manager to proceed as proposed with regard to retention of 
Grants Coordinator for the remainder of the current fiscal year. 
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BRIEFING BY CITY MANAGER ................................................................................ITEM 15 
(It is noted for the record that a copy of the City Manager’s report is contained in the file for this 
meeting in the City Clerk’s Office.)  City Manager William Moss provided a brief overview of 
his report which included a draft of the public notice regarding increases to irrigation 
(reclaimed/reuse/alternative) water rates.  He recommended that implementation of the increases 
however be delayed for six months following formal adoption.  He also noted a last minute 
Florida Department of Environmental Protection (FDEP) requirement regarding the Crayton 
Cove mooring field anchorage system, as well as a draft agenda for the December meeting of the 
State of Florida Board of Trustees of the Internal Improvement Trust Fund (TIITF / Governor 
and Cabinet), which indicated the amended agreement requirement for the submerged land lease.  
In response to Council Member Sorey, he explained that the cost for such renovation had not yet 
been ascertained, noting that Waterfront Operations Manager Michael Klein had been scheduled 
to meet with Cabinet Aides later that week.  Mr. Moss also indicated the listing of City projects 
to be submitted to the Metropolitan Planning Organization (MPO) for consideration of its 
enhancement funding, and Council Member Price noted that the Safe Routes to School grant 
funding should also be pursued.  Mr. Moss additionally confirmed for Council Member 
Heitmann that the US 41 lighting referenced in his report was indeed the same project previously 
sidelined by Council due to lack of funding; included is lighting and infrastructure from Seventh 
Avenue North to Fleischmann Boulevard.  In conclusion, he noted the 2009 Legislative Action 
Agenda for the Florida League of Cities, which had contained issues brought forward by the City 
of Naples; Vice Mayor Taylor stated that the unfunded mandates issue had been deemed a 
priority statewide and Mrs. Heitmann stressed that Council Members must individually lobby 
State Representatives.   

Consensus to present Metropolitan Planning Organization (MPO) priority list 
for grant funding of City projects as submitted.   

REVIEW OF ITEMS ON THE 12/03/08 REGULAR MEETING AGENDA ...........ITEM 16 
Regarding Item 6-b(1) (Bayfront Chefs Market), Council Member Sulick questioned whether 
music would be provided and clarification as to the frequency of the event and Council Member 
Heitmann requested information regarding the decision-making process involved with Item 6-f 
(appropriation of forfeiture funds), especially questioning how training programs are chosen for 
police officers. 
CORRESPONDENCE / COMMUNICATIONS .......................................................................... 
Mayor Barnett requested that the Community Redevelopment Agency’s (CRA’s) budget (see 
Item 8 above) be scheduled for review by the CRA on December 15 at 1:30 p.m., time certain, 
thereby allowing prioritization of projects.  Council Member Willkomm requested a workshop 
discussion of the Code Enforcement Board’s policy of pardoning fines and the possibility of 
attaching liens to a property.  Council Member Price recommended that this discussion also 
include how staff is to proceed with requests/directives from various boards and committees 
regarding additional authority.  Council Member Sulick requested a workshop discussion for 
review of the operation and authority of the Public Art Advisory Committee (PAAC) and the 
pertinent ordinance.  Vice Mayor Taylor and Mr. Willkomm noted the need for naming to 
differentiate the two City parking facilities, as they are both located on Eighth Street South, and 
Mr. Price requested discussion of placards on storm drains to prohibit dumping of pollutants.  
City Manager William Moss indicated that this issue had been scheduled for discussion at an 
upcoming workshop.  Vice Mayor Taylor referenced correspondence received from Stefan Bothe 
(a copy of which is contained in the file for this meeting in the City Clerk’s Office) regarding 
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Council’s handling of public speaker’s concerns during meetings, as well as concern of 
businesses increasing their inventory for pre-closure sales and what legal fees would be involved 
should the City wish to address this practice. City Attorney Robert Pritt indicated that he would 
provide the fee information at that week’s regular meeting.  Council Member Heitmann pointed 
out the need to address attention-getting devices, such as sandwich boards, being used in rights-
of-way by retailers, as well as an update on the Evaluation Appraisal Report 
(EAR/Comprehensive Plan).  She also requested that reports and information updates be emailed 
rather than provided in document form.  Council Member Sorey noted that the deadline for 
Tourist Development Council (TDC) receipt of grant requests is March 30, noting that he 
recommended that funding for the proposed pedestrian underpass art gallery (US 41 and 
Goodlette-Frank Road) be pursued through the TDC’s non-County owned museum allocation 
process, pointing out that the Freedom Park (Collier County water quality project located at 
Goodlette-Frank Road and Golden Gate Parkway) art project had received funding from this 
source.  He also referenced the proliferation of empty storefronts along the west end of Fifth 
Avenue South and his concern regarding same; he additionally requested a workshop discussion 
on the methodology for assessing administrative fees and financial policies contained in 
Resolution 08-12140 in conjunction with the coming budgetary cycle. 
ADJOURN........................................................................................................................................ 
1:14 p.m. 
 
 
 
        ______________________________ 

   Bill Barnett, Mayor 
 
 
 
___________________________________ 
Tara A. Norman, City Clerk 
 
 
 
Minutes prepared by: 
 
 
____________________________________ 
Vicki L. Smith, Technical Writing Specialist 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Minutes Approved:  01/14/09 
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